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Introduction
Welcome to the fifteenth volume of the Proceedings of 
the Brisbane Catholic Historical Society. Much has 
happened since the appearance of our last volume in 
2014. When such things are considered on a broad scale, 
the wonder is that I am writing this introduction at all!
In the first instance, we were faced with problems 
concerning the venue for our regular series of lectures, 
which form the subject-matter for these Proceedings of 
ours. The Irish Club, our meeting-place for several years, 
closed during 2015 as a result of business difficulties. A 
replacement suggested itself in the Australian Catholic 
University Leadership Centre. However, the non-
negotiable fees charged to rent a room with them 
threatened the very financial existence of our society.

Our deepest thanks go to Archbishop Mark Coleridge, 
who, as Patron of our Society, was able to arrange for us 
to be able to meet in the Hanly Room of the Francis 
Rush Centre. We have been meeting there since the 
beginning of 2016. The articles that follow, are due to 
the archbishop’s interest in the Society; and we have 
every reason to hope that this arrangement will continue 
in the future.
A second difficulty presented itself in the Committee 
which manages the Society’s affairs. After many years 
of generous and on-going service, our 
Secretary/Treasurer, Sister Genevieve Carroll indicated 
that she would not be continuing in that position in 2016. 
No nominations to replace her were forthcoming at the 

iii
 

Proceedings of Brisbane Catholic Historical Society, 2016 Volume 15, Front Matter



History of St Saviour’s School Toowoomba                           
Ms Gabrielle Sade 115

The Wooloowin Madgalen Asylum and Holy Cross Laundry: 
A Symbiotic Dependency                                          
Dr Sue Keays 135

Vale Professor Tess Cramond                                              
Sr Anne Hetherington RSM 163

Books Received                                                                       
Fr Chris Hanlon 165

ii  
 

Introduction
Welcome to the fifteenth volume of the Proceedings of 
the Brisbane Catholic Historical Society. Much has 
happened since the appearance of our last volume in 
2014. When such things are considered on a broad scale, 
the wonder is that I am writing this introduction at all!
In the first instance, we were faced with problems 
concerning the venue for our regular series of lectures, 
which form the subject-matter for these Proceedings of 
ours. The Irish Club, our meeting-place for several years, 
closed during 2015 as a result of business difficulties. A 
replacement suggested itself in the Australian Catholic 
University Leadership Centre. However, the non-
negotiable fees charged to rent a room with them 
threatened the very financial existence of our society.

Our deepest thanks go to Archbishop Mark Coleridge, 
who, as Patron of our Society, was able to arrange for us 
to be able to meet in the Hanly Room of the Francis 
Rush Centre. We have been meeting there since the 
beginning of 2016. The articles that follow, are due to 
the archbishop’s interest in the Society; and we have 
every reason to hope that this arrangement will continue 
in the future.
A second difficulty presented itself in the Committee 
which manages the Society’s affairs. After many years 
of generous and on-going service, our 
Secretary/Treasurer, Sister Genevieve Carroll indicated 
that she would not be continuing in that position in 2016. 
No nominations to replace her were forthcoming at the 

iii
 

Proceedings of Brisbane Catholic Historical Society, 2016 Volume 15, Front Matter



Society’s Annual General Meeting – surely an indication 
of how highly she continues to be held. Such a situation 
would, under normal circumstances, have meant the 
demise of the Society; but the remainder of the 
marvellous Committee that we have agreed to do that 
little bit extra, pending a discussion at the 2017 Annual 
General Meeting. (I will not mention names but you, 
Committee members, know what you have done so far, 
as well as my gratitude to you.
Given the difficulties mentioned above, it gives me great 
pleasure to present a series of high-quality articles from 
across Queensland (or, in other words, the ecclesiastical 
province of Brisbane).
In her paper “Home on the Range”, Sister Joanne Molloy 
has given an account of the historic buildings of 
Rockhampton’s Sisters of Mercy. Gabrielle Saide, has 
undertaken a similar project – with a different focus – in 
“St. Saviour’s School Toowoomba.” Sister Anne 
Hetherington in “A Rose among the Shamrocks” tells the 
story of Sister Catherine Morgan and of her association 
with St. Anne’s Industrial School. Dr. Sue Keays’ topic 
is a study of Holy Cross Laundry at Wooloowin. 
Another chapter in the history of parochial schools in 
Brisbane archdiocese is found in John Browning’s 
telling the story of Catholic education at St. Francis 
Xavier School, Goodna.

St. Clement’s Melchite Catholic Church celebrated a 
significant anniversary in 2016. A summary of Simon 
Haddad’s address to the Society is included in this 
volume.

iv  
 

Fr. Denis Martin, Brisbane Archdiocesan Archivist, 
provides a link between early Brisbane and voyages in 
the Southern Seas in his story of “A Passenger on the 
Fiery Star”. With Rev. Dr. Barry Craig’s tale of 
Capuchin Fr. Guerrini’s Stations of the Cross, Port 
Douglas our gaze moves to an episode from the story of 
the Church in what later became the Diocese of Cairns. 
Martin Sullivan presented an account of the 
extraordinary career of Fr. James Comerford; chaplain in 
the railway construction camps along the central western 
railway (from 1877) and later parish priest at Charters 
Towers (1891-1910). [Sadly, the text of this article was 
not available at the time this volume went to press. One 
can only hope it will become available in our next 
edition.]
Finally, but by no means least, Dr. Neville Buch spoke 
of the research he was undertaking – along with his 
research assistant Beryl Roberts – into the history of the 
Queensland Branch of the Knights of the Southern 
Cross. This research subsequently appeared as a book: 
“A Quest for a Fair Go – A History of the Knights of the 
Southern Cross (Queensland) 1921-2015” It was 
launched by Archbishop Coleridge on 29 October 2016. 
(For more see below, under Books Received).
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Education in the Rockhampton Diocese and two jointly 
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Volume 15 – Paper 1

Home on the Range: Historic Buildings of the 
Rockhampton Sisters of Mercy

17 February 2015

Sister Joanne Molloy RSM

I’ve entitled this talk ‘Home on the Range’ – this was the 
first quick response I made when asked for a title for 
publication in the programme. However, it is an 
appropriate title. Firstly, the Athelstane Range is an 
actual geographical feature on the south side of 
Rockhampton; the National Trust’s Rockhampton Urban 
Character Study (c.1978) ‘identifies the Athelstane 
Range as a major feature of Rockhampton’s townscape 
with buildings of architectural excellence throughout its 
area’. If you drive along Agnes Street which winds along 
the top of the Range, from the northern end, you will 
pass many well-known local landmarks – the Base 
Hospital, St Anne’s – our former Novitiate, 
Rockhampton Grammar School, Girls’ Grammar School 
and then ‘The Range’.

The buildings on the site of 263 Agnes Street, locally is 
known as ‘The Range’, have been home to the Sisters of 
Mercy since 1895 and a college for almost one hundred 
years. Without doubt, local residents regard ‘The Range’ 
as synonymous with the Sisters of Mercy. Further south 
along Agnes Street, past some very ornate homes and 

1
 

Proceedings of Brisbane Catholic Historical Society, 2016 Volume 15, Front Matter




